Whitley Parish Council – Ref 02/2016
(Minute numbers should be preceded by the above reference prefix)

Minutes of the Whitley Parish Council Meeting held on 9th February 2016 at Whitley & Eggborough Primary School.

1.  The meeting was opened at 7.30 p.m. by the Chairman.

2. Present.   Cllrs. S Humphrey, K Walton, S. Cole, F Blackburn, P Broadhurst, A Coney & J Watson.  Also in attendance for part of the meeting was: Cllr. Debbie White. 
3. Apologies: – None.
4 Declaration of Interests 

None declared.

5 Minutes of the last meeting

5.1 The minutes of the meeting on 12th January 2016 were taken as read and agreed as being a true record and were then signed by the chairman.
6.  Matters Arising
        None

Open Public Forum.  
The Chairman adjourned the meeting to allow members of the public to give their views and ask questions. These view and questions are noted. 
Mr John White, resident raised the following points:
· Poo Fairy Stickers had any progress been made and had arrangements been made for the visit of the Dog warden as mentioned in the previous meeting.  In relation to the stickers Councillors indicated that they were supportive of the purchase of these in a quantity of 10 packs. Cllr. Cole informed the meeting that she was meeting the Dog warden at her home on Monday 15th February at 2pm to undertake a survey of the village and offered an invitation for others to join them.   Mr White offered to assist with any spraying/signage that may be required.

· Speed sign stickers on Wheelie bins, he had seen large percentage of bins had these displayed and he took this as a positive sign of support by residents for this action.  He noted that the positioning of the signs on some of the bins meant that once they were emptied the sign was no longer facing the road.  He asked if the Council would be supportive of purchasing more to place on all sides of the bins.  
· The community bench at the junction of the A19 and Silver Street was in need of painting would there be money available to do this.  Councillors indicated that they believed there would be. 

· Mr White informed the meeting that in December 2015 he had attended NYCC Selby Area Committee County and had raised the issue of speeding in the village as he had previously done in December 2014.  As a result of his request the Assistant Chief Executive had agreed to write to the Chief Constable NYP on the matter.  Mr White request that the Chairman of the PC also write to the Chief Constable NYP on this subject. Mr White provided a copy of the letter written by the Assistant Chief Executive. 
· Planning application on Gravelhill Lane. On reflection Mr White considered this as a cynical move by the applicant to get around a previous planning application that had been rejected.  He was aware that the County Councillor had issued a note on the matter that he had not seen. Mr White could see a need for Affordable housing but why not use a none green belt site.  He requested that the Parish Council object to the development.  

· Play area at Blackthorn’s; the top of the slide had sharp edges and at the bottom the rubber matting was missing/damaged. 

· He noted that on the agenda for this evenings meeting there was an offer of new play equipment for the Daffodil Field area. He asked that the councillors consider placing it in one of the other play areas. 
· In relation to the Queens 90th birthday celebration he wondered if it would be possible for a new planter similar to those already in the village to be placed on the grass triangle at the junction of the A19 and Lee Lane. 
· Would the grass cutting contract for 2016 go out to tender. He noted that £1700 had been allocated for 2015 how much had been used. 

· He was pleased that his request for wider communication had been picked up as he had seen the advert in the Selby Times. 

· He noted that the council had in the region of £16,000 in the current account not ring-fenced as of February. What were the council’s plans for this money? 

Mrs A Watson stated that she was here on behalf of the Whitley Allotment Association to offer their support for any celebration activities by the council for the Queens 90th birthday. 

Ms J Kirk stated that she was in support of celebrating the Queens 90th and would be willing to help.    
With no further questions from the public, the open forum was closed and the formal meeting was resumed.
7.  Correspondence received. (Items for comment / information)
7.1 The Clerk informed councillors of the meeting that he had had with the Business Manager of the School about room rental payments for PC Meetings.  The outcome of this was that the actual costs to the school were in excess of the payment made by the Parish Council.  
Resolved: To continue paying the fee under LGA 1972 – Part Vll –section 134 (4)

8. Finance & Administration

8.1 The clerk reported the RFO had reported the bank balances at 9/2/2016 as being; 

Deposit Accounts:


Santander PLC






£24,030.39


Co-operative Bank





£50,000.00

Total Deposit Accounts






£74,030.39

Current Accounts:

Santander PLC






£13,430.43


Co-operative Bank





£ 3,112.85
Total Current Account Balances





£16, 543, 28
Total Cash Balances






 £90,573.67

Total Funds Ring fenced for Play area Maintenance – Section 106
 £71,945.04

Other Ring-fenced Funds –





  £ 3,569.65

Total Ring-fenced Funds






  £75,514.69

8.2   The following accounts were approved for payment: Cllr P Broadhurst – Supply Christmas tree and trimmings; £110.61.  Whitley & Eggborough School – Room Hire Sept to Jan £78.

9. Parks and Grass Maintenance Report 2015
9.1 Cllr. Watson summarised his report which had previously be circulated to all Cllrs.  
9.2 Cllr. Humphrey proposed that the grass verge in the front of the Daffodil Field ROS (DFROS) formed part of that ROS. In view of this the funding for the cutting of this section only, should be paid from the 106 DFROS ring fenced funds. 
Resolved: To fund the cutting of this section of grass from 106 DFROS ring fenced fund
9.3 A discussion then took place about the number of cuts per year and it was established that the original cost for cutting verges had been estimated at £1,700 but had actually cost £1,250 which was for 5 cuts at £250.00 per cut.  The actual number of cuts required would depend on a number of factors, weather being one of them. Further discussion took place around contractor and tendering the contract.  It had previously been identified that it was not necessary to tender.  Cllr Watson reported that the entrance to the All Saints estate had recently been cut by another party presumably the Maintenance Company.  Cllr. Humphrey commented that this clearly showed that this area was not the responsibility of the Parish Council. 
Resolved: To offer the contract to the current suppler to undertake 5 cuts throughout the year at £250.00 per cut total cost of £1,250.00.  Should more cuts be required these could be discussed at future parish meetings as and when needed.  If the current Contractor declined the matter would be brought back to the parish meeting.

9.4 Cllr. Watson stated that he had received comments from Councillors which he needed to collate and add to the report and requested that the matter be on the agenda for the next meeting. 

10. Recreational Open Spaces in Whitley 
10.1 Cllr. Broadhurst confirmed the report of damage to the slide and the matting. This would need         specialist repairer. He also stated that an upper branch had fallen onto the lower branches and this would need a tree surgeon to deal with it.  
10.2 Cllr. Walton reported that a company called Kompan had offered a large framed climbing net free of charge to be placed in Daffodil Park.  The equipment would be free but the Parish Council would have to pay for the safety base and installation.  Enquiries were made online and the item called ‘Space Net’ was identified which appeared to be about 14 meters square. Following a discussion it was agreed that Cllr. Walton should make further enquiries and establish the suitability of the equipment for the site and the associated costs. The matter will be brought back on the agenda for the next meeting. 

11. Planning Application: Rural Exception Area, Gravelhill Lane, Whitley, 2016/0060/OUT
11.1 The Clerk was asked to provide a summary of the responses which he had received from the individual Councillors in relation to this planning application all of whom had indicated that they object to the application.  The Clerk also reported that there were currently 7 objections from residents on the planning portal.  There had also been comments passed in the Open Public Forum requesting the Parish Council object to this application.  A discussion took place and Councillors agreed to object to the application.

Resolved: The Parish Council will object to this planning application.    
13. The Queens 90th Birthday celebrations
13.1 A discussion took place in relation to the event which had a number of different dates available for the celebration. The consensus was that the weekend 10th to 12th June would be the target date for any celebration that would take place in the village. It was agreed that a working party would be formed to develop this. The following people agreed to be on the working party:

Cllr. Cole, Cllr. Walton, Cllr. Watson, Mrs A Watson (Allotment Association) and Ms J Kirk. They would meet before the next Parish Council meeting.
The Clerk would liaise with the RFO to establish a target budget for the event should it take place. The matter would be carried forward to the next meeting as an agenda item. 
14. A19 Safety Matters
14.1 The matter of purchasing more speed stickers was raised and councillors voted to purchase    100 more 30MPH stickers. 

Resolved: Purchase 100 more stickers.

14.2 Cllr. Humphrey asked about the source of the ring fenced funding for the A19. It was established that this fund came from a number of local sources a number of years ago.  This funding was not bound by any legal restrictions and could be allocated at Councillors discretion.  Cllr Humphrey pointed out that there had been comments from the public about using this money for other projects since there were no current A19 projects.  Councillors discussed this matter and agreed that the fund should remain ring fenced to A19 Safety Matters.
Resolved: The funding would remain ring fenced for A19 Safety Matters 
14.3 Cllr. Watson stated that he email a question in relation to Speed Camera vans deployment and the lack of them in the village to the Police Crime Commissioner (PCC) who was attending the YLCA meeting on Wednesday evening.  The Clerk was attending this meeting and would take the response from the PCC.

14.4 Cllr. Humphrey stated he would write to the Chief Constable, North Yorkshire Police as requested in the Open Public Forum.

15. A.O.B.
  15.1 Cllr. Blackburn stated that he and another resident had noticed a large amount of litter around the base and car park of ‘Old Whitley Bridge’.  Would the council write to the canal and Riverside Trust and request that they clean it up.   The council agreed to do this the Clerk would write to them. 
15.2 Cllr. Humphrey informed Councillors around the basic of the change from section 106 fund to Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL).
  15.3 Cllr. Humphrey stated that there was an obligation to formulate a contract for the new Clerk and that work was underway.  The Clerk stated that he was aware of the progress of this and was happy for it to be finalised at the end of his probation period at the end of May. 
The chairman closed the meeting at 9.12p.m.

Sign as a true record:

Chairman:     
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2
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